MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
October 3, 2014

THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, OCTOBER 3, 2014, BEGINNING AT 9:07 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the regular meeting of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Today is Friday, October 3, 2014, and it's approximately eight or nine minutes after
nine o' clock in the morning. Chair apologizes that we're a little tardy today but as
you can tell, we have a very exciting meeting ahead of us. So, it's taken a little bit of
time to make sure we're all together.
Mr. Clerk, will you please call the roll?

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., S. STACY CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN,
G. RIKI HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B.
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR
GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: NONE.

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JOSIAH NISHITA: Madam Chair, there are nine Members
present. A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
And, Members, we're go, and audience, we are going to have some opening remarks
this morning by Councilmember Don Guzman.
Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Donald S. Guzman.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Guzman. A lot of important things going on
in the month of October, including the Fair.
If you would all rise and join me in saying the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Chair, Chair, before we proceed would like to welcome our Corporation
Counsel representative today, Jeff Ueoka. He's with us today because his bosses
are busy or at a, who knows where they are, but we have Jeff this morning. And,
thank you very much for being here with us.
To proceed, I'd like to call on Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair, and good morning. If there is
no objection, this morning we have a very special group that is visiting us from our
sister city in Fukuyama, in the chamber. Because of their need to go and, and, and
see our beautiful island this morning, I've asked, with no objections, I would like to
move up their recognition which I had here, relating to the delegation from Fukuyama
in recognition of the Sixth Anniversary of our sister city relationship with the County of
Maui.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, are there any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Please proceed, Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. At this time, Deputy Mayor Sato would
please come to the podium.
CHAIR BAISA: Mayor Sato, all, good morning. He also has with him a translator, Kathy
Rice. Thank you, Kathy. Please proceed.
DEPUTY MAYOR SHOZO SATO: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
DEPUTY MAYOR SATO: Spoke in Japanese.
MS. KATHY RICE: I am Shozo Sato, the Deputy Mayor of Fukuyama. As representative of
the delegation to Maui from Fukuyama, I would like to say a few words in greeting.
DEPUTY MAYOR SATO: Spoke in Japanese.
MS. RICE: I would like to give my sincerest thanks to Chairwoman Baisa and the Members
of the Maui Council for kindly giving us a few minutes of our, of your time.
From Fukuyama, we have with us four members from our own Council today; there's
Mr. Ikegami, Mr. Takahashi, Mr. Fujiwara, and Mr. Tsureishi. In front of you are gifts
from our Council. They are bags made in a traditional style called bingo gasuri.
DEPUTY MAYOR SATO: Spoke in Japanese.
MS. RICE: Since arriving on Maui, we have received warm welcomes from everyone we
have met. In particular, while participating in yesterday's Maui Fair Parade, we
received cheers of encouragement from all the people lined along the street. And the
Fair gave us the chance to interact with the people of the community on a closer
level, which I am very happy about.
DEPUTY MAYOR SATO: Spoke in Japanese.
MS. RICE: Through this interaction on the community level and the interactions between
our cities on the administrative level, I hope that the bonds of friendship and trust
between Fukuyama and Maui County will continue to deepen.
DEPUTY MAYOR SATO: Spoke in Japanese.
Mahalo.
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MS. RICE: I would like to wish Chairwoman Baisa and the rest of Maui County Council the
best of health and success in all of their endeavors. And I also wish for the continued
success of Maui County. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Kathy, on behalf of the Maui County Council, we'd like to thank you very
much for being here this morning. Thank you very much for your kind words and
your friendship. We also wish you a wonderful time here, a good day sightseeing,
and we like seeing you in your aloha shirts. Thank you very much for becoming a, in
the local, you know costume. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Member, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you, Madam Chair. And, I would like to say
domo arigato and thank you for visiting Maui, and please return soon, and have a
safe trip back to Japan. And one day maybe we come to Fukuyama to visit you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you, Mayor, and safe travel. Aloha.
Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony
on the ceremonial resolutions. We have received three requests from individuals
who have signed up to testify in the Council chamber.
The first person to testify in the chamber is Lieutenant Governor Shan Tsutsui
testifying on ceremonial resolution entitled "CONGRATULATING AND HONORING
MAUI COUNTY COUNCILMEMBER RIKI HOKAMA ON HIS ELECTION AS
PRESIDENT OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES".
CHAIR BAISA: Lieutenant Governor, if you'll please proceed.
Good morning and welcome.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
LIEUTENANT GOVERNOR SHAN TSUTSUI:
Good morning, Chair Baisa, Members of the County Council. It is a honor and
privilege for me to be here this morning representing the Governor Neil Abercrombie,
to present a commendation to Councilmember G. Riki Hokama. You know, and of
course, this has a lot of special meaning to me as well. You know, I consider
Councilmember Hokama not just a colleague but a, a really close friend, and really
part of our ohana as well.
It states, on behalf of the people of Hawaii, we join your colleagues, family, and
friends, in congratulating you on your appointment as President of the National
Association of Counties, otherwise known as NACo. We commend you in your, on
your outstanding career in public service. As a County Councilmember, you have
continued your advocacy for the workforce development, essential public services for
our residents, and, and fiscally sound government.
On a national level, you continue to remain true to your mission for economic
advancement by fostering enduring partnerships, ensuring the safety of our residents
and visitors, and enhancing the quality of life for all members of our community.
Your efforts and accomplishments for everyone from the residents of Kalawao
County to taxpayers nationwide are a true reflection of your dedication and
commitment to the people of Hawaii and to our nation.
From your service in the 1978 Con-Con to your 2014-2015 NACo Transportation and
Infrastructure Initiative, you have served with vision, compassion, and true
leadership. Once again, congratulations and mahalo for all that you have done to
improve the lives of our community.
We wish you every success as President of NACo.
Warmest regards,
Neil Abercrombie, Governor of the State of Hawaii and Shan Tsutsui, that's me,
Lieutenant Governor of the State of Hawaii.
And again, just on a personal note, I just want to say, again, congratulations Riki. It
is, I believe, an honor that is deservant of, for you. You know, you continue to lead
our County. And I think this a great opportunity for you to advance many of the
initiatives that Maui County has shown great leadership in not only here in the State
but now on a national level. So, again, once again, congratulations. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Lieutenant Governor.
Ms. Inamasu, will you be saying anything? Okay.
Lieutenant Governor, please proceed. I know you want to make a presentation. Riki,
you can either go up there or they can come to you. Maybe up there would be better.
LIEUTENANT GOVERNOR TSUTSUI: . . . my daughters will . . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Your helpers.
LIEUTENANT GOVERNOR TSUTSUI: Kenna, quick, come. Quick Kaylee. Hustle, hustle,
hustle. Come, come, come, come. Quickly, give Uncle Riki his lei.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, how cute. How special. These are moments to remember, beautiful.
Thank you very much, Lieutenant Governor.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify in the chamber is Dorene
Maldonado testifying on the ceremonial resolution entitled "RECOGNIZING THE
MONTH OF OCTOBER 2014 AS DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AWARENESS MONTH IN
MAUI COUNTY".
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Maldonado, proceed.

MS. DORENE MALDONADO:
Good morning. Good morning. It appears that watching the media, our Country is
reeling from the release of the Ray Rice video showing the violence that he inflicted
on his then fiancée. This is one of many incidents where you hear that one in three
women in the United States will be a victim of a violent crime in her lifetime. As
people, we don't realize that horrific violence goes on daily, right here in our
community, and it goes on ignored and untold.
Look at the domestic violence related murders within our community in 2013 and
2014: 2013 DV murder of Malia Kahalewai on Molokai, the 2014 murder of Charli
Scott and her unborn child, and let us not forget Moreira "Mo" Monsalve who is still
missing and no charges have been filed.
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Domestic violence is a leading cause of injury to women, more than car accidents,
muggings, and rapes combined. And although this is shocking, it does not tell the full
story about all the victim survivors who faced threats of violence, and experience
physical, emotional, and sexual violence on a daily basis.
We must help victims and survivors realize it's not their fault. Encourage them to
come forward and ask for help. As statistics show, between 55 percent and
95 percent of women who are abused by their partner never contact anyone for help.
Many victim survivors fear they will be blamed for the abuse or they think that the
system will not support them.
The current police response to the recent video of Honolulu Police Department's
Sergeant Darren Cachola physically attacking his partner is one example of the fear
victim survivors conceal due to the lack of consequences toward the perpetrator.
We, as a community, must stand together to end acceptance of any kind of violence
and say we will not tolerate this behavior. As a society, we must stop asking why she
stays and begin asking why he abuses.
Domestic violence against women also impacts the children who witness and
experience the violence. Whether it's a one-time event or it occurs on a daily basis,
up to ten million chil, up to ten million children witness some form of DV a year.
I myself was a child witness of domestic violence in the late 70's, when the laws
didn't protect women and community resources for victims were scarce. I remember
my father threatening to kill us, fleeing our home with nowhere to go. My childhood
home was not a safe place. The abuse severely impacted our lives in so many ways.
I believe had there been the knowledge, support, and resources to reach out to back
then, my mother may have lived a healthier life and would still be here today.
As a community, we have the opportunity to come together and take a stand to end
domestic violence in our lifetime right here on Maui. The Maui Family Peace Center,
Parents and Children Together have been working closely with community
organizations through the Maui County Domestic Violence Task Force, medical
centers, the police, and prosecutors, to end intimate partner violence against women
and men since 1994.
Our Puuhonua Unit provided support to over 300 victim survivors who filed and
received TRO's to help protect themselves and their children. We also provide group
intervention in our Kuleana Unit to over 400 offenders to teach and support changes
and abuse, abusive behaviors and increase their accountability for their actions.
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It is time for men to join in this fight against domestic violence by role-modeling nonviolent behaviors towards women and children, by standing up to other men and
saying it's not okay to degrade and abuse your partners. It takes men encouraging
and supporting other men to come forward and get help before it is too late. It is time
for a systematic approach that takes on the challenge to end domestic violence.
So, if you know someone that is being affected by DV whether a loved one, a friend,
or a stranger you happen to come across, please don't judge them but instead offer
support, knowledge, and lead them to the resources that can help. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify in the chamber is Tom Croly
testifying on the ceremonial resolution entitled "CONGRATULATING AND
HONORING MAUI COUNTY COUNCILMEMBER RIKI HOKAMA ON HIS ELECTION
AS PRESIDENT OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Croly.

MR. TOM CROLY:
Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Councilmember Hokama. Maui No Ka Oi. Throughout the
world, Maui is known as the best. People come here from all over and they enjoy our
beautiful island. And it's truly appropriate when one of Maui's is recognized as
No Ka Oi. Being elected the President of the National Association of Counties,
representing more than 3,000 counties across the country, is truly a, a great national
honor.
And, I just wanted to extend my appreciation for your efforts at the national level, and
also for bringing those folks here in December when you'll, you'll have your, your
meeting on your initiative. And I wish you good luck with the Infrastructure and
Transportation initiative that, that you've taken on. Well done.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Croly.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one
here waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier on ceremonial
resolutions.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and
there is no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Dawn, in Hana, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono in Hana and there is no one waiting
to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, there are no further individuals signed up to testify in the Council
chamber nor the District Offices, who wish to provide testimony on the ceremonial
resolutions. Shall we close testimony on ceremonial resolutions?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, as there is no one else wanting to testify on the ceremonial
resolutions, shall we close testimony, without objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, please proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ceremonial resolutions.
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CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO.
14-103
CONGRATULATING AND HONORING
MAUI COUNTY COUNCILMEMBER RIKI HOKAMA
ON HIS ELECTION AS PRESIDENT OF THE
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES
CHAIR BAISA: Vice-Chair Carroll, please.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ENTITLED "CONGRATULATING AND
HONORING MAUI COUNTY COUNCILMEMBER RIKI
HOKAMA ON HIS ELECTION AS PRESIDENT OF THE
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES", BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Vice-Chair Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I'm almost at a loss of words to say because
there are-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll, if you don't mind, we'll have the Clerk read the resolution.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, please proceed.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. So many things have been going through my
mind. In 2001, when Mr. Hokama first became active in organization, I was there. I
think I'm the only Councilmember over here that was there at that time. And that was
also my introduction to the National Organization. At that time, even from the
beginning, Mr. Hokama was an outstanding representative of not just Maui but all of
Hawaii.
He was recognizable to everyone as someone that had the ability, someone that had
the desire to make the United States and all of the Counties a better place. I'm proud
to have been able to serve with him all these years and proud of the
accomplishments that he has accomp, things that he has accomplished in his tenure
on this Council and in the National Association. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Anyone else who would like to say anything?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I too will echo that same
sentiment and along with the fact that, you know, from the time I entered the Council
in 2007, Riki was one of those that took us, took me under his wings, guided me
through the legislative process when we went to Washington DC and other aspects
of NACo. He's always been one that shared his ideas and his, his, his experiences
and knowledge with any of us who asked.
And I really am proud to have seen this opportunity in which Maui and Lanai, a small
little island in the middle of the Pacific has the President of NACo, the largest
organization of counties anywhere. And, you know, it's really heartwarming when
we, when we sit here and we realize all the accomplishments. But yet the man
himself, Riki, just is just Riki. Riki is just Riki. And he's out there working hard each
and every day trying to take care of the constituents here in Maui as well as all his
other obligation.
And I want to also personally thank him for giving me an opportunity to serve as the
RAC Chair. I mean, I, I've been very honored and, and I hope to live up to his
standards; and they are very high but they're good standards that I think all of us can,
can really enjoy and accomplish. And, I wish him well on the initiative cause we all
support what he's trying to do. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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And, again, congratulations, Riki and your family for the outstanding work you
continue to do for this County and for our country.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Anyone else? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, you know, while
Mr. Hokama and I don't always agree on the same things, none of us really do, I want
to point the Members attention to the third "WHEREAS" on the second page. And, I'll
just read that to the people out there. It says, "WHEREAS, with all of his years of
service, leadership, and dedication, Councilmember Hokama has never forgotten his
roots, the importance of family and friends, and his humble outlook on life while
serving as a leader in the community".
(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 9:37 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, you guys out there watching on Akaku and
sometimes in the gallery don't get to see the, the side, outside of this room of, of
Mr. Hokama. He's very generous, he's, likes to show you around where he you, you
know, the places he goes. And so it's a, it's a, it's fun kind of hanging around with
Riki after, after hours if you will, off the floor.
He's the first person that I contacted, one of the first persons I contacted as soon as I
got elected to say, you know, how, how do we do, you know, what's the protocol,
what kind of things do I need to look, look out for as a Councilmember. So, he's one
of the ones that mentors quite a few of us, I think. So, I'm very, very proud to have
seen him voted in as second Vice-President, and appointed first Vice-President, then
finally President. And, I think he'll do a great job and he's well respected at NACo.
So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr, Couch.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, I concur with all the comments
being said so far for Mr. Hokama. And, it's just been such a wonderful opportunity
that he is very willing to share his, you know, political knowledge, historical
knowledge of why we do what we do today. And, it's quite perplexing for me at
times. So, I, I do confide in him a lot and he's always willing to explain things out,
and so I appreciate that about him.
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But, in NACo, the first time visiting, I, Mr. Hokama said, let me introduce you around.
And, let me tell you it, cause thousands of people show up at these as we all know,
and everyone knows, it was, you're from Maui. If you just say Maui, they already
know, oh, Riki Hokama. I'm, yea, that's my colleague, I mean, every single person.
(Councilmember Victorino returned to the meeting at 9:39 a.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so, as Mr. Couch said, you know, he might, he said
"G" stands for "Grouch", but really Mr. Hokama is, is quite a fun type of guy, you
know, outside of business he's, when business is business and play is play. So,
again, he's well, well rounded and a great represent, representative of this County
but also, I think, for the State on the Federal level. So, I appreciate his willingness to
serve us and the great work he does. So, thanks everyone for this honoring
Mr. Hokama today. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I too would like to join the parade of
congratulations and appreciation for Mr. Hokama's expertise. And, I, I refer to him as
my Wikipedia. His institutional knowledge is of value for this being my first term. It's
always comforting to know that you have colleagues that you can turn to that just tell
it like it is and how it is.
So, the "G" for me with Riki is "Grinds". We can talk about the local food like nobody
else and I think he's the only guy that eat manini the way I do. So, mahalo, mahalo
for all of your, your sincere contributions. And, much congratulations also to your
family, your ohana. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'd also like to concur with all the, the
accolades that my Members, my fellow Members have said on the floor. As a first,
first term Member myself, I, first meeting Hokama, Riki, working with him in the
beginning, I was a little bit intimidated by him. So, I didn't know how to approach it
and so eventually, you know, he came to my office and shared a lot of his wisdom in
which I appreciated. And he's very professional.
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Like my other colleagues said, people don't know the real Riki sometimes. You just
see him on the floor, he's, he's advocating, he's working hard for the community, but
he's really a genuine person and he's very kindhearted. And, he's, he's always out
there working for the people and helping his colleagues. And so that's what makes
him a great leader. I, I, I truly believe that he's someone that will, you know, really
shine through and help the people.
And it must be difficult for him to receive all of these accolades because what he's
doing is, comes from, he does it naturally, he's working hard. It comes from within
him to, to keep striving to work for the people. So, he doesn't really go out there and
look for praises. And so it must be challenging for him to receive these things now
because when you're doing things naturally and it's in your heart, you don't really
expect praises. And I, I really truly respect Mr. Hokama and I thank him for guiding
my way through my first term. So, thank you, Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I have truly appreciated
having Mr. Hokama as my Vice-Chair during budget and having him available for
Council and having his historical perspective. As, as you know, we have a couple of
institutional memories around here and he's certainly one of them.
And, I kind of think the, the "Grouch" is something he enjoys being called. But I'm
not, I'm not sure it really fits. I think what his grouchiness comes from is that he has
high expectations of this body and he has, he has standards that, that we all try to
keep up with. And I think his, his ethics and his steadfastness tend to make him
grouchy when he feels we can do even better than we are. And, and all of us are
always striving to do just that.
And, I appreciate his leadership. I appreciate your leadership, Chair. And, I think
that this is a wonderful time for all of us to celebrate that somebody from Maui has
been recognized as a national leader, and I certainly appreciate all of his efforts. And
I appreciate the involvement and the, the spotlight that his involvement at the national
level will bring to Maui and to Lanai. So, congratulations, Riki; appreciate it.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
I believe everybody's had a turn except the Chair. Chair always gets to go last which
is always the best because you get to listen to what everybody else says and then
you know where you can fill in.
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I've had the pleasure to know Riki for a long, long time. My former boss, Joe Souki
went to Con-Con with Riki, and that was in 1978. So, we're looking at pretty soon
40 years. Of course, Riki's still very young so I don't know how that happened. I'm
the only one that's getting old.
And, you know, we talk about that "G" and what it stands for. And for me, I'm sorry,
but I think it stands for "Guts". Riki has real guts. He's the one that's going to say
whatever has to be said and he's going to spare nobody. But, he's going to be the
one to just say whatever needs to be said. And, you know, that's intimidating. As a
politician sometimes you have to be very careful what you say. And that doesn't
concern Riki at all. Whatever has to be said, he's going to say it and let the chips fall
where they may. But, if he feels that it's okay, then that's, he's going to say it. And
many, many, many times he's right spot on. And so, Riki, thank you for that "G".
The other thing is I want to say that, you know, I knew Riki when he was much, much
younger, obviously as, as you, I already said. But, I remember meeting with his dad
when Riki was young, and I use to have the pleasure of coming up here to ask Goro
for favors for MEO. And he was always receptive and really, really nice to me. And
of course, Riki at that time was serving on the MEO board in Riki's, I mean in Goro's
place; he was the representative. So, I got to know him in that context too. And,
Goro use to tell me, some time I want to spank that boy, give him licking. But, look at
what he did, look at what he produced.
But, you know, with all this national acclaim and being the NACo President and all of
the grandeur that goes with it, I want to say something about Riki. Riki is a local boy
and he knows his roots and he's deeply, deeply dedicated to the people of this State
and especially of Maui County, and his home of Lanai. And, we hear it over, and
over, and over that he'll say we got to take care of the locals. And, Riki, that's
wonderful that no matter how far you go, you'll never forget where you came from.
And I know that that's what motivates a lot of what you do, is because you want to
make sure that our local style and our local people are taken care of.
So, much mahalo to you. Thank you for your leadership. Thank you for sharing your
wisdom. We don't always agree. Sometimes I want to slap him because, you know,
Riki has a way of saying whatever has to be said and he can hold his own. If we're
all going to the right, he's going to the left, he doesn't really care. He knows where
he's going. And so often, he's just spot on. So, you learn from people like this. So,
Riki, thank you very, very much for all you've done for us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I, I, I want to bring one more little point.
CHAIR BAISA: Yea, quick.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: A historic point. A very historic point. Riki was at
Oakland, Alameda Stadium when the two Maui baseball players first met, and he was
there at the stadium, which was very historic. So, I want to thank Riki for being there
because he brought the whole, a bunch of the guys from Oakland and that area to
come down and watch the game. And so I want to, I forgot about that and I was just
thinking that was very historic cause Riki was there also. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, I think that we've had all of the discussion that the Chair wants to entertain
at this point. We could talk about Riki forever. We have a lot of stories we could tell
but we're not going to do that.
So, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: And the motion carries with nine "ayes".
Mr. Hokama, if you'll join us at the podium please so we can honor you some more.
Bob. Bob, if you'll give Mr. Hokama his proclamation and then we'd like to hear a few
words.
Mr. Hokama, if you'd please honor us with some words please. Don't have to be too
short. It's a special day.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. First of all, to my colleagues, to my family, to
my friends, to the people of Lanai and of course the people of Maui County, I want to
say thank you very, very much for this honor that you bestow not only upon myself, I
would say this is an honor that I believe belongs to this County.
You know, it's great to be acknowledged for accomplishments. But, anyone in public
service knows this is not why we enter into public service for this type of recognition.
It is to make our friends, our neighbors, our community, a better place. That is why
we give public service. And I have a, as I have shared to our sister counties on the
mainland, I still believe being a public servant, my fellow colleagues, is still a very
honorable thing to do for your community. So, I thank you for your service to the
people of this County also.
You know, some of the things that I can tell you has been wonderful, is that being
here today took a lot of people to get, make it to this place today. You know, I think
about my father a lot and his steadfastness in his principles, and I try to live by those
foundations of principles that make our community and this County great. But, no
one can be here by himself. I mean, we all run for elections, we all understand the
number of votes. So, we are part of a greater family, a greater community, that that's
why we are here. So, for me to stand here, I hope you see behind me, my father, my
mother, my sister and her family, my supporters, my friends, my island of Lanai, and I
hope you see all of yourselves next to me, because that what makes this something
truly worthy to be a public servant for.
And I can tell you that while I represent all 3,069 counties as Mr. Carroll has
mentioned; from the biggest county of L.A., over 10 million people to the smallest
county in Texas of 69 people.
CHAIR BAISA: Wow.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, that's the, that's the gamut of counties in our country.
Whether you call them a borough, or whether you, whether you call them a parish.
Whether you call them a county, America right now is looking for leadership. They
are not getting it from the District of Columbia. But, America and Americans want
leadership. I think this is a great opportunity for local government to step into that
void. Because as I've talked to your colleagues across the country, there is no such
thing as a red pothole or a blue pothole; it is just a pothole that needs to be fixed.
CHAIR BAISA: Amen.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 3, 2014
Page 18

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Local government officials understand that. And
that's why, if Congress does not pay attention, if the White House doesn't pay
attention, if the Federal agencies don't pay attention, Americans will make a dynamic
transformation of the structure of governance because right now we have the Federal
government, the State government, and the local governments.
If the district doesn't pay attention, Americans will flip that pyramid and make local
government at the top of the structure, then the State, and then the Federal
government, because people want things to get done. They don't need the rhetoric,
they understand the fiscal issues that are involved, but right now Americans want
things to get done. Americans want jobs, that is the number one issue in our country
today. And local government leaders are being looked at, being asked, and being
highly motivated to participate at the next levels.
Local governments now are being asked to provide language in Congress to help
write Federal law. In the past, the counties were asked to support something or
oppose something. We are now being currently asked to help write the language of
the future laws. And for us, this is an exciting times because who really implements
Federal law? It's the counties, it's the counties; we are the implementers. And that is
why even if we think 5,000 miles away is 5,000 miles away, never forget one of those
435 House Members, 100 Senators, a secretary of an agency, by a stroke of a pen
impacts your life every day in Maui County.
So, what you do Members is something that is very important. Hawaii has an
opportunity now to tell the Federal government one size doesn't fit all. Island states
are unique. Hawaii is unique. Alaska is unique. Our sister states on the mainland
with islands whether it be Washington on the west coast, California, go to the east
coast, whether you look at the Maine's and the New Hampshire's areas. Islands are
unique in itself.
That's why we are able now to present to the Federal government specific language
that addresses America's needs but also takes into accounts Hawaii's needs,
Alaska's needs as island states. And, that's very important for us because whether
we like it or not, my friends, Hawaii is front lines U.S. defense, okay. We're not just
the sun and fun place to be. Hawaii is your front lines of the western United States.
People may not want to think of it in those terms but it's a serious time of the Pacific
Basin. Hawaii has a major strategic role to play and transportation will be a key
component in moving our economy forward, taking care of food security for this
country and this state, and you cannot have, as I keep saying, a twenty-first century
national defense that is dependent on nineteenth and twentieth century delivery
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systems. It doesn't work; not in the age of terrorism and military activity that's not
only in the Middle East, people, but also in the Pacific Region.
So, I thank you for this time, this opportunity to share with you. I thank you for this
honor that you bestow my community and this County, and this State. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Thank you very much Members, and for everyone who participated in that this
morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-103.

RESOLUTION
NO.
14-104
CONGRATULATING HAWAIIAN CANOE CLUB
FOR WINNING THE 2014 HAWAIIAN CANOE RACING ASSOCIATION
STATE CHAMPIONSHIP, AAAA DIVISION
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
"CONGRATULATING THE HAWAIIAN CANOE CLUB FOR
WINNING THE 2014 HAWAIIAN CANOE RACING
ASSOCIATION STATE CHAMPIONSHIP, AAAA DIVISION", BE
ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. May I please request that the resolution
be read in its entirety?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. It's with great pride that we honor the
Hawaiian Canoe Club for winning the, the 2014 Hawaiian Canoe Racing Association
State Championship, AAAA Division, and bringing pride to our County. They've
worked hard as a team, putting in long hours and practice in preparing for this race.
Through the leadership and support of its Board of Directors led by President Dave
Ward and the Club's dedicated team of coaches, the Hawaiian Canoe Club has
achieved excellence in the sport of outrigger canoe paddling.
This is such a unique sport in which it draws in the, the building of family values. No
other sport, Chair, that you can see that it's generational involvement. You see
grandparents with, with their children and great-grandparents racing in, against each
other in a, in, in their different events. So, it really is a, such a unique sport that really
builds family values. So, I congratulate the Club, their Members, and their coaches,
for an outstanding accomplishment. And, thank you, Chair. And, I would ask that our
Members support this resolution.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, anybody would like to add to that?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. You know, I won't take the
moment not to. I want to also echo my congratulations to the Hawaiian Canoe Club.
You know, I've watched them grow through the last 25 years.
You know, how they've developed, not just canoe paddling and competition but the
entire well-being of our children. You know, the Club does more than just canoe
paddling and canoe racing, it teaches individuals their values, it teaches them the
dedication. It teaches them the focus of getting out there and working hard as a
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team, but you must do your part. When we paddle a canoe, one cannot do more
than the other. It is all of us giving a hundred percent so that we can achieve
whatever it may be. And in this case, it was the opportunity to win the State title.
And, you know, I was very fortunate also, Madam Chair, to meet some of them in
Houston on their way to Brazil for which they also won recognition. And I hope
someone will, will bring that forward in the very near future. I think Mr. Guzman will
probably do that. But, they won national, I mean international recognition, excuse
me, international recognition down in Brazil. And I remember seeing the kids in the
airport, and they looked at me and I looked at them, and I'm like, I know you, you
know me and, and all of a sudden they said, Mr. Victorino, and then whoa everything
went from there.
So, again, I congratulate, congratulate Diane, all of them, all of them, all of the
coaches, the parents, the supporters, the paddlers, everyone, for an outstanding job;
wish them continued success. And I, I can see that, you know, with this we make our
keiki a better citizen in the future. And that is my belief. All these extra programs
help them become better citizens. And I want to say thank you very much to all of
them. And, thank you, Madam Chair, for giving me that opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Anyone else?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, I got introduced to Hawaiian
Canoe Club in 1991, when my wife, my, she wasn't my wife at that time, but my wife
paddled for them, and subsequently, we started paddling for another canoe club.
And at that time, Oahu was dominate; all the clubs in Oahu were dominate. And is,
you know, for anybody to get any kind of points at the State races was really difficult.
So, I'm really, really pleased to see that since then, Hawaiian Canoe Club has shown
that, that Maui is No Ka Oi for, you know, 12 out of the last 16 years, that's pretty
darn good. So, congratulations to them.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments?
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I too would like to congratulate the
Hawaiian Canoe Club too, as they continually develop character rooting our
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traditional Hawaiian values. But, also, you know, they extend themselves further.
They host the Pailolo Channel Race, and that's from Maui to Molokai. And, it's a, a
competitive race where paddlers from all over are participating, and allowing Molokai
to continue to be a host and hostess for many of the canoe paddlers. So on, on that
point, I'd also like to congratulate and, and thank them for the work they do,
especially with our young people. So, I'd like to say mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Anyone else?
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I too am very proud of them, but I'm especially
proud of their work with youth, with youth and the work they do in giving them the
values, our Hawaiian values, our cultural values, this one thing that will last forever
and make Maui truly No Ka 0i, and all of Hawaii a better place. So, to the Hawaiian
Canoe Club; mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Is there anyone else who'd like to say anything?
Chair would like to say that I certainly want to join everybody in congratulating the
Hawaiian Canoe Club. You know, they have an event every year that I look forward
to going to. It's always just an incredible event. Just to be there with all of that joy,
and all that happiness, and all of that family, and just, you can feel the aloha. And
you can see in the young people how motivated they are, how culturally sensitive
they are. They perform beautifully and it turns into a really nice family affair. And I'm
all in favor of that. I think anything that helps us bring our families together and build
character in our youth is really, really wonderful. But, they do an outstanding job.
So, many, many congratulations and our best aloha to you. And thank you for what
you do.
Anyone else? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 3, 2014
Page 23

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. May I call on the representatives of the,
of the Hawaiian Canoe Club to receive our congratulations on the floor? The Club
Manager, Arianna Gerry, Coaches Diane Ho and Mary Akiona.
CHAIR BAISA: If you would please join us at the podium so we can congratulate you.
Mr. Guzman, please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'd like to call on Diane Ho, one of the
coaches with the Hawaiian Canoe Club to say a few words. And also, on behalf of
the Council, we very much so appreciate all your work and all of the, the participation,
and the, I guess, the giving and the, and the real care that you have within our
community. So, congratulations again.
MS. DIANE HO: Thank you to this body for the enormous support you've given us through
the years, coming to the 'aha'aina and seeing your faces. And I know that when,
when you speak, you understand what we're trying to do. And, we're very, very
appreciative of the support we've always gotten from the County.
I do want to tell you this year was especially exciting because we did it in Honolulu.
And somehow, we don't think we know how to win in Honolulu, so that was, made us
very, very happy.
And, also this year another achievement of the keiki was that they raised their own
funds, thousands of dollars for two years, and they were sent to Brazil two weeks
after the State race. They represented the United States in Brazil, and they were the
only youth in Brazil representing the United States.
They were met in Houston by Councilman Victorino, who I understand said don't
come home unless you win. That's what he told them, no pressure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yea, no pressure.
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MS. HO: Yea, in Houston. But, in fact, our 16 boys from Maui won the world championship.
And our 18's and 16 girls won, everybody won medals. And the important thing is to
remember that these kids are from Maui and they're our kids. And they went there to
Brazil, and they were on national television, they were followed around all over the
place and what they did because they won. And, they were paddling against
Australia, New Zealand, Canada, it was, Tahiti, Samoa, I mean you're talking about
the big people in the world so in the, in the racing community. So, I'm really proud of
the program and I thank this body for supporting that.
And I thank you for inviting us today because we also met the Mayor of Fukuyama,
Fukuyama. And he invited us to the 100th Centennial in 2016.
CHAIR BAISA: Wonderful.
MS. HO: So, we're taking our canoes and doing a cultural exchange.
CHAIR BAISA: Wow. Great.
MS. HO: Yea. So, thank you. And before I leave I just wanted, this is Mary Akiona, and
she and I have paddled together since the 70's. But, sometime in the early 80's I told
her, why don't you come out. She had, well, she has six kids, I said but don't worry
we'll, we'll be, do babysitting and you don't have to do anything. Well, she's still with
us and she's still doing everything because I like to wala'au, but she actually stands
behind me and does the work. So, I want to recognize her and also, I want to
recognize Arianna Gerry, who is our Club Manager. But, it's important that Arianna
came through our program from 12 and under through all of the youth, lead, Youth
Leadership Program and the Kamali'i Program. And, and now she's helping run the
program. So, anyway, thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Thank you very much, Mr. Guzman.
And, thank you, ladies.
Mr. Clerk. Members, we're going to do the last ceremonial resolution and then we
will take a very short break.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-104.
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RESOLUTION
NO.
14-105
RECOGNIZING THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2014 AS
DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AWARENESS MONTH IN
MAUI COUNTY
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION
ENTITLED "RECOGNIZING THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2014
AS DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AWARENESS MONTH IN MAUI
COUNTY".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. May we have the resolution read in
its entirety please?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, please.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Domestic Violence is too often
seen as a private matter best hidden behind closed doors. But, the reality is that it
affects someone throughout Hawaii and I'm, I'm sorry, it affects everyone throughout
Hawaii and our nation. It harms our communities and it hurts some of those that we
love most.
Last month we marked the 20th Anniversary of the Violence Against Women Act.
Before this historic law, domestic violence was seen by many as a lesser offense and
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women in danger often had nowhere to go. But, the Act marked a turning point and it
slowly transformed the way people think about domestic abuse, including abuse
against men.
However, it takes continual education and is the reason why it is important we mark
October as Domestic Violence Awareness Month. This month, there will be many
events including meetings, symposiums, vigils, domestic survivor recognition, to bring
awareness throughout the community so we can stand with domestic abuse survivors
and celebrate our nation's progress in combatting these despicable crimes.
Today, you will see many of us with the color purple. Although purple is a symbol of
pain and suffering, it reminds us of the many bruises people have sustained at the
hands of their abusers. Purple is also a symbol of hope for those affected by
domestic violence. I appreciate the work of many individuals and agencies who work
to educate and advocate for our communi, our communities. And I hope that through
many of these events it will continually generate more awareness of this important
issue.
And on a personal note, I really appreciate the comments, the sharing of her story by
Ms. Maldonado this morning, because we all know that it hits home with many of us.
And, I can say in my own family, we've had a challenge. And, like many others, it
wasn't brought to anyone's attention until it had gone way too far.
And, so I truly appreciate all the efforts of the, of the organizations that were listed in
the resolution. And I truly appreciate Ms. Maldonado for coming down and sharing
her personal story with us this morning. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. I appreciate your doing this.
Any others that would like to comment?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Domestic Violence has no
limitation, ethnicity, social economic class; it doesn't make any difference, it happens.
We've been, recently, a rash of celebrities, athletes, politicians; if you remember, the
Mayor for which he was shot by his wife. I mean, it hits home all around us within
our, our communities, right here in Maui.
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We only hear of those that are brought forth. There are many that are hidden.
They're hidden because of shame, because women are afraid to say something.
They're so in love that they somehow forget. And I don't think it's fair. And men take
advantage of it. And it can be vice versa today. It is happening, it's vice versa, it's
not just one side.
But, out of that, the family must stand tall. The families have to help and support
cause it has been in my family also so I, I have nothing to brag about, you know. I've
seen it, I've felt it, I understand it; I don't accept it. And I think the day we quit
accepting it, and the day we say you have to change, you Mr. or Ms. whoever is the
abuser, must stop.
Laws have changed to make it better. But it is really a social consciousness, a ability
to change and make it unacceptable at any level from verbal abuse right through. It's
just not physical, it's the verbal abuse that sometimes can be devastating to a life.
And having children grow up in that kind of environment is not acceptable in any
manner.
So, Madam Chair, I thank you for bringing this forward. I, I think it's something very,
very important for all of us to keep awareness, to keep working at it, and like was
mentioned, of the different victims that we've lost but more importantly that no other
one will ever be a vic, no other women will ever a victim in our future. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Anyone else who would like to comment?
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I, I would like to personally thank the
many hands that stretch out from their hearts to advocate for the safety of victims of
domestic violence. And, we're especially working hard to shield the children from the
harms of violence within the family.
On Molokai as it's been widely told in the media, for a small island we've experienced
some tragic results of domestic violence. But at the same time, sometimes we don't
give enough credit for the different entities throughout the County that extend their,
their methods to rescue. And, I would have to say on our island, there is the Legal
Aid Society and as well as the Molokai Community Service Council. For many years,
they've outstretched to rescue and even respond to place the children in a more
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peaceful setting and continue to work with our community so that we can say that
one day we will no longer have the bruises of domestic violence. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Anyone else would like to comment?
Chair would like to comment. As has been said, you know, violence when we think of
domestic violence, we think of the cases that make front lines, front pages.
Everybody knows about them. But yet this is going on every day and probably as we
speak in many, many homes and in many, many places, and in many, many ways.
It's not just a woman who gets shot, but what about the woman who deals with a
drunk husband every day who yells at her, beats her, won't give her money, beats
the children, and makes life hell in the home, and she can't see her way out of it.
And, I'm not saying that this only happens with women, it also, there are men, I
understand who exist in similar circumstances.
This is something our community has to recognize. And as families, we have to
stand up, pay attention, learn what the signs of this are. And when you see it, step
in, don't close your eyes. Because if you close your eyes, it may be too late because
the next thing you may get is a call from the police that someone has been seriously
injured or is probably even dead.
This is a big, big problem and I thought it was very important that we recognize this
and honor today, the victims who have gone and all of the agencies and people who
work so hard to try to eliminate this horrible scourge from our community. I beg all of
you to please support them. I beg you to donate.
You know, when these women and men run, they run with whatever is on their back.
Many of them have no opportunity to pick up clothing; children to pick up clothes, or
books, or mementos, or whatever it is. And when they go to the shelters, the shelters
are very austere. You know, these agencies are suffering to clothe, and shelter, and
take care of the victims. So, if you have stuff that you can donate, please contact the
agencies and try to help. I'm sure that toys and very nicely, gently used clothing or
whatever it is, makeup, I mean when you run with the clothes on your back think of all
the things you leave behind you that you need as a women and as children. They
need their jackets, their schoolbooks, their backpacks, whatever it is that they go
without.
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So, please let us be aware that this is going on in our community. It may be going on
in your families and you don't even know. It's happened in my family, so I know that
this is everywhere. So, again, I think what it, what is important to come out of today's
meeting is awareness and to be involved and not say, well ah, that's those people.
You know what, they're but for the grace of God, it's in your own home. So, please
pay attention and try to help.
I want to offer my special thanks to those of you that are here today that I know are
on the boards and on the staff. I know how hard you work and how little you receive
in return. But, please accept my eternal great, gratefulness for what you do because
it's not only going to affect the women today and the children, but it's going to affect
us forever. Children raised in this environment sometimes learn that this is the way
we live and they go on with the cycle. So, we have to break it, and we have to show
them this is not okay.
You know, I've been watching the news that Mr. Victorino had alluded to on the
national level and right here in our State about famous people that are, and not so
famous people, that are involved in this. And I want to admire my women, fellow
colleague legislators who have stood up and said this is not okay, and we want this
to stop. And, I will be involved. If I can help in any way, I want to help. So, again,
thank you very much.
Is there any other discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor please say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: The motion carries with nine "ayes".
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. With your permission, I'd like to
call Jo-Ann Ridao to come to the podium, representing all the agencies and
advocates for the various projects that we are supporting throughout the County.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And while Ms. Ridao is coming to the podium, Chair
would like to ask all of the advocates and representatives that are in the audience,
would you please rise. I know there's a number of you. God bless you and thank
you.
Members, let's join them at the podium.
Mr. White, let's proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. With your permission, I'd like to
ask Ms. Ridao to offer remarks regarding the domestic violence subject.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Ridao, please.
MS. JO-ANN RIDAO: Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers. First of all, I'd like to
thank you, Chair, for, for bringing up this resolution and supporting the importance of
awareness of domestic violence. And, thank you to this Council for your constant
support of those agencies that work tirelessly day in and day out to prevent this very,
very serious community problem.
I didn't mean to get emotional this morning, but I've been hearing very, very
encouraging words this morning from all of you. You know, words of support,
awareness, helping each other. And that's what it's going to take for us to, for us to
prevent and to hopefully one day have no more of domestic violence.
I want to especially thank those agencies that take care of the little ones, the children
that are affected by domestic violence. You know, I am just a vessel by which all of
these people do their daily work. I'm, I'm the one that come with them to ask you for
your support. I am not the one that's out there with the people that are affected daily.
And so I am really encouraged again by the words I've been hearing this morning
because pretty soon it's going to be budget time. And we will be coming to you with
the needs for these agencies that work very hard every day on domestic violence
issues. So, thank you very much, Chair, for this support. And thank you all you
agencies out there that work very hard every day. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Ridao.
Thank you very much, Mr. White. I appreciate your help.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mahalo, Chair
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, Mr. Clerk, we're going to take a brief break. Members, we're
going to take a brief recess. We'll try to keep it, I'm going to say five minutes cause I
have a feeling we might take a little longer than that. But, please try to come back as
quickly as you can. We have an agenda to complete. So, the meeting is now in
recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:30 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:43 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-105.
Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda items. We
have established limited telephone interactive communication that enables
individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, to provide testimony from our District
Offices.
Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby just outside the
chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda.
(Councilmember Crivello returned to the meeting at 10:44 a.m.)
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed
to testify for up to three minutes with one minute to conclude if requested. When
testifying, please state your name and the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please introduce your first testifier.
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please introduce your first testifier.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please introduce your first testifier.
MS. ALCON: There is no one on Molokai waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, we have nine individuals who have signed up to testify in the Council
chamber. The first person to testify in the chamber is Sharyn Stone, testifying on
County Communication 14-250. Ms. Stone will be followed by David Dantes.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Ms. Stone.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. SHARYN STONE (testifying on County Communication No. 14-250):
Good morning, Gladys.
CHAIR BAISA: Welcome.
MS. STONE: And good morning, Maui County Councilmembers. I'm Sharyn Stone, owner
and operator of a legal bed and breakfast. And I want to thank you all, and
particularly Chair Baisa, for finally starting to talk about the effects of the proliferation
of illegal vacation rentals.
I've been involved in the creation of legislation for B&B's since 1997. I applied for my
permit in 2001. I received it in 2009. I'm not a mathematical genius, but that seems
like a long time, even to me. My renewal, by comparison, took a mere eighteen
months to process. My family almost went bankrupt when we were forced to close
down in 2008-2009. We clocked up $150,000 in credit card debt. But all through this
process, I said to my husband, "just wait, it's the right thing to do and one day we'll
have something valuable. This is worth fighting for." He wanted to sell; smart man.
We would have made a lot of money. But, no, "someday", I convinced him, "we'll
have something valuable".
I pay my taxes, I lost my homeowners exemption, I pay extra insurance, etc., etc.
Because I have a permit, my costs were about 30 percent higher than the guy close
by, who operates his place illegally and doesn't even have a transient
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accommodation license. Every man and his dog on the North Shore these days,
vacation rents his cottage. And the word on the street, by the way, is that it's now
okay to do vacation rental, because there's no enforcement anymore. I've actually
had people say this to me, and make fun of me for being stupid enough to go through
the permit process. And you know what? They're right. I should have my head
read.
There are thousands of illegal vacation rentals out there. Twelve months ago at the
budget hearings, I gave you the figures on Airbnb and VRBO, and there were at least
a thousand then.
Last night, I did a couple of screen shots. Airbnb, 18 pages, showing 1,000 plus
rentals, and not many of those will be condos. VRBO, 6,323 vacation rentals. Now,
many of those will be condos. But, look at East Maui, 259 vacation rentals. There
are not a lot of condos in East Maui. And Airbnb now has an exact count of
1,216 places to stay.
My business is 80 percent down, and my costs are 30 percent higher. I can't
compete. Now, I'm no financial genius either, but to me, this looks like I'm facing
bankruptcy again, but this time it's for complying with the law. It's an eternal
Groundhog Day.
Gladys, we all fought so hard to get a permit process for our industry. The process is
certainly not perfect, but it's a start. You fought so hard. We fought so hard. MVRA
fought so hard. I scratch my head now and ask why, why is this being allowed to
happen?
Given the odds, by the time enforcement kicks in, I'll probably have lost my property
unless you help fast.
I always did believe in miracles and I really don't want to tell my husband that he was
right all along. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Stone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you. And, could we have copies of your
statistics and, and-MS. STONE: Of course, of course.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yea, I would appreciate that Madam Chair.
MS. STONE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, thank you very much. And, I appreciate it. One
real, one real quick question. So you're saying the word on the street because
there's no enforcement that go ahead it's open season, put your room, your, your
cottage, whatever out for rental at this point in time?
MS. STONE: I overheard it in Haiku Grocery the other day, Mr. Victorino, yea.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you very, very.
MS. STONE: Yea, that is the word on the street.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
MS. STONE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Stone. And, I want to assure you that the reason why I
asked to put this item on the agenda today is hopefully we'll get it into a Committee
very quickly and we will be asking that Committee Chair to hear this as quickly as
possible. And, we'll all have an opportunity to sit down, assess what the situation is,
and try to figure out how we can make it better.
MS. STONE: Yea.
CHAIR BAISA: So, thank you.
MS. STONE: Thank you very much, Gladys.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. STONE: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is David Dantes, testifying on
County Communication 14-250. He will be followed by Peter Davis.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. DAVID DANTES (testifying on County Communication No. 14-250):
Good morning, Madam Chair and Members. Thanks for the opportunity of
addressing you. And thanks for the opportunity of witnessing the ceremonial
resolutions, which was a really refreshing, refreshing break from just dealing with
problems.
Speaking personally, our business is having the worst year in its history. It's down
about 50 percent. We won't be able to sustain that indefinitely.
Two years ago, friends and colleagues on the North Shore came to me and asked if I
could help because they were beginning to suffer a decrease in occupancy because
of unpermitted rentals. At that time, we estimated there were hundreds of
unpermitted rentals. Personally, I wasn't affected and I thought perhaps our business
was immune. But over the past two years, there has been a big proliferation and
there are now thousands of unpermitted rentals.
You'll get a spectrum of opinion about how many thousand and it's hard to quantify
objectively. At the highest end, I've heard 11,000; at the lowest end I've heard 700.
By my own estimation, it's around 2,000. So, there's around 20 unpermitted rentals
for every permitted rental right now on the island. And they do offer rates, which are
at least 20 percent below market value.
About 25 percent of unpermitted rentals, a study we just conducted, about 25 percent
have a transient accommodation tax license. Of the remaining 75 percent who don't,
it's probable that they're not declaring that income, GET income, or State income tax
income for their unpermitted rental. And it's probable that their property tax has not
been reclassified to the highest and best use.
I'm mentioning this because the issue has impacts beyond just the owners of these
properties. The County and the State are being deprived of revenue. Other
taxpayers in the community bear the cost of government services, which are not
being contributed to by these owners.
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The owners are not maintaining their properties according to building, safety, health,
or fire code; and visitors don't know that. And the owners are not insuring the County
against liability if something happens to a visitor in those structures.
Also, homes are being converted from affordable rental to vacation rental. So,
there's a shortage of housing related to this issue.
Now, what can you do as a Council? You're going to be reviewing the bed and
breakfast, and short-term rental ordinances hopefully early next year. The bed and
breakfast ordinance needs some language parallel to the short-term rental ordinance
that makes it a violation of the code not to publish a permit number, and it makes a
prima facie evidence of operation if there's advertising.
I have one more minute?
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MR. DANTES: Thank you. But, most importantly, the code needs to provide some
language that targets the online travel agencies, which conceal the identity and
location of their clients, and allow them to advertise openly without being subject to
easy detection and enforcement.
So, I would plead with you to consider language in those ordinances, which holds
third parties liable if they host advertisements that don't have a permit number. And,
language which also encourages or, dare I say, mandates that enforcement will be
conducted against those online travel agencies.
In my last moment, I want to say that I've tracked the Planning Department's efforts
at enforcement for the last two years and I do not find any fault with it. They have
tremendous limitations and obstacles which I could go into if you wanted to question
it, but I think they're doing everything humanly possible. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Thank
you very much and we'll be discussing it when the opportunity comes. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Peter Davis, testifying on Bill 69.
Mr. Davis will be followed by Roy Katsuda.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Mr. Davis, thank you.
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MR. PETER DAVIS (testifying on Bill No. 69 (2014)1:
Good morning, Chair, Members of the Council. I hope everybody in the room
appreciates the raw courage it takes to stand here today, of all days, and testify
against the bill being proposed by Member Hokama. However, I'm here today to do
exactly that.
I am currently a member of the Board of Review that would be impacted by this, by
this legislation. And I'm here to say that on behalf of my fellow associates on that
board, we think this is really a bad idea.
This is not a bill that is trying to balance the board in terms of demographics. There
is nothing in the bill that says no more than two schoolteachers or no more than two
nurses can serve on this board. It targets specifically real estate professionals as
being limited to a maximum of two on the board.
For this board to do its job, which is to hopefully achieve fairness in tax assessments,
it takes a certain body of knowledge to be able to stand up and say no, we know that
the Department has got this one wrong. And, the kinds of people that can do that
and the only kinds of people that realistically can be called upon to do that are real
estate professionals, appraisers, mortgage bankers, that deal with values and
property and are familiar with the subject.
We now have three members on the board that are real estate professionals. It's a
wonderfully balanced board. We have one that lives up, Upcountry, who use to live
in Haiku and knows that part of the island. We have one in west side. I'm kind of the
expert on South Maui. It's working really well. I think it would be easier to make an
argument to put more realtors on the board than it would be to say limit it to less.
I'll give you an example. You know, the Department does try to get things right but
sometimes there are constraints and they can't get it right. The first case I heard
when I came on the board was one of the condo owner, his, in his condominium
there had been no sales within the window period that the board, or they, the
Department's allowed to look at. So, they had to go outside to other properties.
This was a central Kihei property with mudflats in front of it rather than a beach.
They had to go two miles up the road, to Sugar Beach, value those condos and then
try to extrapolate back down here. And, and, they did everything they were
supposed to do according to their formulas and they came up with a value that was
clearly twice as much as this property could possibly be sold for. They didn't do
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anything wrong in terms that they applied the rules, but the result was unfair. And
our Board knew it was unfair and we fixed it.
I think what this Board is called upon to do, the reason we're there is so that the
citizens of this County get a sense that they're going to be treated fairly on their
taxes. And to reduce the number of realtors or professional people of any discipline
who really know the subject and can, and can address the subject meaningfully does
a disservice to the people here. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Davis. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing
none, thank you for being here.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Roy Katsuda, testifying on
Committee Report 14-122. He will be followed by Beverly Livingston.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. ROY KATSUDA (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-122):
Good morning, Council Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Roy Katsuda and
I'm the Executive Director for Hale Mahaolu. On behalf of the seniors on Maui and
Hale Mahaolu, I'd like to thank the Land Use Committee Chair, Bob Carroll, his
Committee, and the Department of Housing and Human Concerns for processing the
201H application for Hale Mahaolu Ewalu.
We certainly appreciate your time and effort. We humbly ask for your approval this
morning on Ewalu's application. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? That's
it, thank you.
MR. KATSUDA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Beverly Livingston, testifying on
County Communication 14-250. She will be followed by Dave DeLeon.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. BEVERLY LIVINGSTON (testifying on County Communication 14-250):
Good morning, Gladys, I mean Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: That's okay. I'm still Gladys.
MS. LIVINGSTON: And, Members, aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha.
MS. LIVINGSTON: I, I, I'm really blessed to have been here to hear the testimony for the
honorariums and things like that. I didn't realize there was going to be something
about domestic abuse. And, I'm testifying about the vacation rental. But, let me tell
you how this ties to my history.
I use to be a psychiatric emergency nurse. I use to go out to ER's when battered
women would come in suicidal and try to deal with them. And, I know the resources
that weren't there to support them, and, I know the resources that are needed to
support them. Follow my line of reasoning. You need the resources, you need the
funding for the resources, you need the people to pay tax dollars to pay for those
resources. Who's not paying taxes right now? Illegal vacation rentals.
I'm not saying they're going to be the sole source, they're just going to be a part of it.
But, we have people in that community who boast to us that they'll never pay taxes
and they'll never declare because it's stupid to do it. Well, if you think of taxes as just
going to the big bad government, you know, as a lot of people do, that isn't it. What
you're accomplishing with your tax dollars is helping people who are in dire need. I
mean, even if it's just something like repaving Kaupakalua Road, which just about
takes the wheels off your car, you know.
So, anyway, I hadn't expected to hear that testimony. I'm heartened to hear people
who are really trying to advance this care for people who need it. And, thank you for
considering this and for working to try to bring things back to where they should be so
people contribute the way they should be contributing to help the people that need to
be helped, okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none,
thank you.
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MS. LIVINGSTON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Dave DeLeon, testifying on Bill 69.
He will be followed by Thomas Croly.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. DAVE DELEON [testifying on Bill 69 (2014)T:
Good morning and aloha. I'd like to echo the honors that were put on Riki Hokama
today. They were well deserved. And, so, which that I also have to apologize for
being here on a second reading bill that I have not spoken on before because
basically got by my radar. And, this deals with Bill 69 which deals with the
appointments to the Board of Review for Real Property Tax Review.
As you know, I've, I have spent 12 years of my life dealing with boards and
commissions in Maui County and I really understand the idea of developing the, the
underlying philosophy is balance. You know, not to have too much of anything on a,
any one board. So, it's a natural inclination, I think, to think in terms of this board like
the other boards.
Cause if you really think about this board, this is a specialty board. This is sort of like
the engineering standards. You want engineers on the engineering standards board.
Sort of like the, the architect, the architectural review panel; you want architects on
that panel. On this board, they're dealing with real property value and you want
people who have knowledge of the, of the properties in the community and what
they're worth, otherwise as the previous speaker mentioned, that department is going
to bring, their job is to get money. I mean, so they're going to be going and getting
money. The board's job is to make sure that it's, when somebody brings you an
appeal, it's handled fairly. And, if you don't have the information and the ability to
understand what's being presented to you, then you can't deliver that.
So, this is not an argument for a benefit for realtors to be on a board for service. The
fact that these folks volunteer for the board, it has nothing to do with the Board of
Realtors. We have no, no alternative motives or, on anything else to do with this. It's
just that it seems that in this particular case, the regular thinking I think went
backwards on it and we'd like to bring it to your attention that, that not necessarily a
good thing to keep professionals off a board to deal with that profession. Mahalo.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, thank you very much. And thank you also, I want to thank
you for the red flag on the cesspools.
MR. DELEON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for raising the flag.
MR. DELEON: Thank you for stepping in on that. We appreciate it as well, yea. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Thomas Croly, testifying on
County Communication 14-250 and Bill 69. Mr. Croly will be followed by Kutira
Decosterd.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. THOMAS CROLY [testifying on County Communication No. 14-250 and Bill
No. 69 (2014)1:
Aloha, Chair. I'll start on, on Bill 69 and just concur with what was just said. I think
about real estate appraisers and, and, and someone sitting on a board who has to
make the decision. And, it's going to be people who have interest in that in, industry
and have knowledge of that industry, and, and I see nothing wrong. I don't see any
conflict of interest for, for these folks to be sitting on that board.
I also know how difficult it can be sometimes to fill all the board positions. And I
would hate to exclude someone who says I'd like to come forward and serve in this
capacity because I have an interest in this area and a knowledge in this area that I'd
like to share just because we decide that there is already two realtors on the board.
So, I, I don't think that it's wise to limit. You always have the opportunity here, those
folks come before the Council for confirmation. So, you have the opportunity to say
no to someone if you think there may be a conflict of interest or that a board is getting

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 3, 2014
Page 42

out of balance. So, I'd, I'd rather not see it put down as a, as code to, to restrict the,
the, the composition of the, of that board.
Moving on to the communication item which I'm, Pm well aware is, is only going to be
referred to Committee for further discussion. But, it, it is an important issue and, and
the person I would like to recognize today is former Councilmember Danny Mateo
who was the one who had the wisdom to say, when we brought the short-term rental
ordinance forward about two years ago, that I want to see this law reviewed. And,
and he was the one who brought that to the table; everyone agreed.
And, and, I'm glad to say that the process is playing out and we will soon be
reviewing not only the bed and breakfast, the short-term rental ordinance, but the bed
and breakfast ordinance. And, we can take a look at what's working and what's not
working, and, and how we can make it better. I'm very pleased to say that we've
gotten 130 folks permitted through the short-term rental bill.
There's also about another 40 or 50 applications that are still in process. Some of
those applications are stalled for one reason or another and I hope that we can
address some of those issues once we bring the, the ordinances back in here and,
and streamline things. But, we do have a challenge. We have a challenge to make it
clear to everyone out there that if you want to make this use, you must first go get a
permit.
And, we've, we, I, I appreciate that this Council has done its work creating these,
these permit process. I appreciate the Administration is doing its job in, in processing
those permits as they go through. There is a population of people who have not
gotten the message yet, and we have to figure out how to do that. And, the Maui
Vacation Rental Association is committed to aiding in that effort.
As testimony today, I submitted a Viewpoint that, that was published in the paper
about a month ago stating the position of the Maui Vacation Rental Association on
this issue. And, it stands, it stands on its own. And, again, we serve ready, we, we
stand ready to serve and, and to provide assistance in solving the, the problem which
is noncompliance. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Croly.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Kutira Decosterd, testifying on
County Communication 14-250. She will be followed by Rosemary Robbins.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. KUTIRA DECOSTERD (testifying on County Communication No. 14-250):
Aloha and so nice to see you, Chair Baisa, and aloha Honorable County Council. In
a mi, not in a million of years I envisioned that I would be standing here again
because some of you I know quite well from 2008 to create a permit. I probably
would have been the first one to get the permit but I was not there so I was number
three. I worked so hard and really, and I was so proud, because my, I'm from
Switzerland, and Swiss people like to try it real, make it really straight and always
correct. And, I tried to be really correct.
And here in 2014, I'm standing in front of you with the worst year where I was saying
just lately to a friend I wished it would be already 2015. This year has been so
challenging. Not only that, my husband was very sick, I had a water flood, I lost two
months of income, but I thought, oh, July-August is coming, that's the summer
season, I will make up for it. My business is down 80 percent. I barely make it.
And, it's not fair because will I be the first one to give the permit back where I fault so
much because there is no enforcement? And when I hear next year, and when I
hear soon, it's not soon enough. I cannot pay my bills right now. I cannot envision to
hold it. And I'm an off the grid ecological sustainable place. I take pride for each
guest who comes to me to show them about how to live sustainable because I do not
get any water nor electricity from County. I created a ecological place where people
learn and I'm love it, and that's my passion. And, that's not my hobby, it's my
profession, therefore, I pay my taxes.
But I get under bid 40 percent plus I cannot tell you how much I laughed at as Sharyn
was saying, I'm dumb that I make that happening. Now, I'm standing here and going
like, will I be really the first one to give my permit back because I can't afford it? I
don't even know how I'm going to pay my bills in January when I have to have
insurance, I have to pay everything. And, I see so many people out there. By the
way, 1,500 Airbnb, they eating up every single bite which I could get. And, I know
people who are in business illegally since 2003 and laughing at me, and some of
them are even friends. That's sad to say that.
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But, now I'm standing here and ask you, not wait till next year, soon has to be
yesterday, otherwise I will not to stay in my business and my livelihood for my entire
family. I'm so sorry that I had to come back with that. I never ever saw that coming,
never. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Is there any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing
none, thank you very much, and we will try to make soon, soon. Thank you.
MS. DECOSTERD: Thank you. Count on that, Gladys.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Rosemary Robbins, testifying on
County Communications 14-241 and 14-243, as well as Bill 67. Ms. Robbins is the
last individual who has signed up to testify in the Council chamber.
(Councilmember White was excused from the meeting at 11:11 a.m.)
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS [testifying on County Communication Nos. 14-241 and 14-243;
and Bill No. 67 (2014)1:
Good morning, good morning, everybody. Congratulations, President; how nice.
You've been up there in the wintertime?
In view of Bill 14-241, keeping in mind that water is a public trust. When I came down
yesterday and went through the materials on the seventh floor, there was a sheet
that said that there were water information coming in from HC&S and Wailuku Water,
and this is an issue of, of process.
And, I'm hearing some fear, and criticism, and distaste of some of the people who
have been here before me this morning about vacation rentals. Not my thing but it
certainly does involve getting it done accurately for the sake of this Council.
Okay, so I got a hold of those water data that came in. And I looked and on the
bottom there's a place for signature, and in all cases, it's blank as to who made out
these water reports. And then there's a little note down here and it says, for hard
copy, you need to sign; if it goes electronically, you don't. I think that's very risky to
not have that also have a signature on it. Because we know that things can get lost
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in hard copy. Things can also get lost in electronic submissions; not a good way to
take the risk when we're talking about this public trust called water. So, that's
something that you might be able to do, is just have the person whose name is on
here but who could've written that to actually have that person sign down on the
bottom too; easy solution to that one.
Okay, then on item 14-20, 243, and there was a letter in there from one of the
Councilmember's had, who had gone up to the Kula Community Association. And
had spoken up there and said that the minutes were with them; they were not in the
binder when I got there yesterday. So, those need to be put into the binder as
promised with the letter so that anybody else coming in is going to be able to find
those right away. And, I'll be happy to check back on that later myself, too.
And then Bill 67, talks particularly about water infrastructure address. And it gives
particular geographies of Central Maui, and South Maui, and West Maui, and there is
no particular identification of anything for Upcountry. They're going to get swept in
and maybe first, maybe last, maybe deferred. And the folks Upcountry are the ones
who are most impacted by the erratic water situation and non-water situation that
we're facing here. Something's wrong with that. So, I would just ask to make sure
that Upcountry doesn't get left out. They're the ones that are carrying the biggest
weight on their shoulders and being asked to cut back. And if we don't cut back, we'll
be cut off, in terms of the fees, the penalties that are going to be required of us. So,
please take a good look at that.
Okay, thank you for all the good stuff you're doing. I'm offering these in terms of
hope of making the good better. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no further individuals signed up to
testify in the Council chamber. If there are any additional individuals in the Council
chamber or at the District Offices who would like to offer testimony, please identify
yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to the testimony lectern or District Office
phone at this time.
Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
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MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor the chamber
who wish to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Have we received any written testimony?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection, I'd like to receive that testimony into the record.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART
OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

Sharyn Stone;
David Dantes;
Thomas Croly;
Barbara Kline; and
Bernice Lu.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, being that there are no more people in the, in the gallery and I'll
ask one more time; anybody in the gallery who has not testified that would like to
testify? Seeing no one here and no one in the District Offices, the Chair would like to
close public testimony for today, without objection.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meetings of July 22, 2014,
August 1, 2014, and August 19, 2014, were presented at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Vice-Chair Carroll, minutes.
(Councilmember White returned to the meeting at 11:17 a.m.)
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING
OF JULY 22, 2014, REGULAR MEETING OF AUGUST 1,
2014, AND THE REGULAR MEETING OF AUGUST 19, 2014,
BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 3, 2014
Page 48

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with committee reports.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-117
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
14-106 , entitled "APPROVING THE
ACQUISITION OF 7 LOTS IN THE MAUI BUSINESS PARK II AT KAHULUI, MAUI,
HAWAII AND ACCEPTING THE DEDICATION OF APPROXIMATELY 29.36 ACRES
IN PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-117.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have .a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The Committee Report approves
the acquisition of seven lots in the Maui Business Park II at Kahului, and accepting
the dedication of approximately 29.3 acres in Paia, next to Baldwin Beach Park.
This resolution was separated out from the committee report passed at the last
meeting, as it needed to be revised to correct the size of the donated land and
incorporate the missing exhibits and corrections to the purchase and sales
agreement.
Since this is a resolution, only one reading is required. And after the bills are
considered at a later point in the meeting, all legislation will be passed in regards to
the acquisition of our service center property.
I ask for your support of the adoption of the resolution and that of the, of my
colleagues as well. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr., Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-106.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-118
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That County Communication 14-144, from the Director of Finance, informing
the Council of the transfer of appropriations from Countywide Costs, General
Costs, to various departments, be FILED; and

2.

That County Communication 14-205, from the Acting Director of Finance,
informing the Council of the transfer of appropriations from Countywide Costs,
General Costs, to various departments, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-118.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Budget and Finance
Committee met on August 12, and September 16, to consider transfer of
appropriations from Countywide Costs, General Costs, to various departments.
The Budget Director stated that the transfers are needed to cover the shortfall for
salaries and wages for the various departments. The shortfall was the result of
bargaining unit contractual obligations which became effective July 1, 2013.
Your Committee notes that in the Fiscal 2014 Budget, there was a, an appropriation
in Countywide Costs, Fringe Benefits, of $5.5 million for salary adjustments relating
to all bargaining units' salary increases.
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Budget Director stated that the Notice of Transfer of Appropriations provided the
Council erroneously stated the transfers were made from Countywide Costs, General
Costs appropriation. He verbally corrected both reports by stating the transfers were
made from the Fringe Benefits appropriation. And therefore, your Committee
recommends filing of County Communications 14-144 and 14-205. Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-119
- ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending that the Miscellaneous Communication, dated May 28, 2014, from
the Deputy County Clerk, transmitting the matter relating to an evaluation of the Maui
Community Correctional Center Work Line Program, be FILED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-119.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Your Economic Development, Energy,
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee met on September 30, 2014, [Sic] to consider
an, an evaluation of the Maui Community Correctional Center Work Line Program.
The Committee was tasked by the Budget and Finance Committee with gathering
information about the program to assist the Council in determining whether the
County's grant to the program has been well spent.
At the meeting, the Director of Parks and Recreation informed your Committee that
the Work Line Program is a very successful collaboration between the County and
State providing inmate assistance and labor intensive jobs to many County
departments, non-profits, and the community by performing such jobs as painting,
landscaping, construction, and general maintenance.
Your Committee received comments from the Warden at MCCC, who provided your
Committee with statistics concerning inmate work hours, State and County
contributions, and cost savings to the County, as well as details of the program
operations.
Your Committee recognized the importance of the programs intangible values, and
positive effects on inmates. Your Committee noted the cost savings to the County of
the program presented by the warden of 239,000 from April through December 2013,
and 213,000 from March through August 2014. He explained that the cost savings
are calculated by multiplying hours worked by $13.69 — the hourly pay scale for, for
the same job performed by civilians ten years ago. If the calculation were based on
current employee wages, the actual savings realized would likely be much greater.
The, excuse me, the Director further advised your Committee that the Department is
in the process of revising program documentations to make reporting much efficient,
much more efficient, and working on improving program performance measure,
methods of information tracking, goals to assess grant effectiveness, and related
staffing. The Department anticipates having more specific program information in
time for the Council's Fiscal Year 2014 /Sic] Budget consideration.
Your Committee recommends filing of the miscellaneous communication and I
respectfully ask for the Council's support of these recommendations. Thank you,
Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-120

- HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION
COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
14-107 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANT OF A
LEASE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY CONSISTING OF TAX MAP KEYS
(2) 2-5-004:005 (POR.) AND (2) 2-5-004:006, MAKAWAO, HAWAII, TO MAUI
YOUTH AND FAMILY SERVICES, INC., PURSUANT TO CHAPTERS 3.36
AND 3.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication 14-160, from the Director of Housing and Human
Concerns, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-120.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Crivello, seconded by Ms. Cochran.
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Madam Chair and Members, please
refer to the communication relating to the Committee Report 14-120 that was
distributed at today's Council meeting.
AT THIS TIME, I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO HOUSING, HUMAN
SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE REPORT
14-120, BY SUBSTITUTING EXHIBIT "3", THE LEASE OF
COUNTY REAL PROPERTY, WITH THE ATTACHED
REVISED EXHIBIT "3".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Crivello, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Section 3.40.040, Maui County
Code, allows the Council to approve a lease of County real property for a term
exceeding five years when the longer period is deemed necessary and in the public
interest, and one of three conditions is met: (1) the lessee is required by the lease to
expend $25,000 or more for capital improvements; (2) the property will be devoted to
the training and education of persons with disabilities, and the lease requires
construction of an improvement estimated to cost $10,000 or more; (3) or the
property is leased for use by an agency of the State or Federal government.
The Lease of County Real Property attached as Exhibit "3" to the proposed resolution
has been revised to confirm the lessees' compliance with the first condition in
Section 3.40.040, Maui County Code.
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On page 3 of the Lease, a new paragraph "E" has been added to state:
"Capital Improvements.
Lessee shall expend the sum of not less than
TWENTY-FIVE THOUSAND DOLLARS for capital improvements, consistent with
Section 3.40.040, Maui County Code."
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Crivello, are you, are you done?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Your Housing, Human Services, and
Transportation-CHAIR BAISA: We have a, excuse me, we have a motion, we have a second, and we're in
discussion. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, so-CHAIR BAISA: On the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Yea, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Currently, we have the motion and second to amend by
substitution. At this time, unless there's further discussion from the Members, we
should take a vote on that before further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. I don't think we've had an opportunity to discuss the amendment.
Members, any discussion on the amendment, the proposed amendment? Seeing
none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
October 3, 2014
Page 56

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Your Housing, Human Services, and Transportation
Committee met on July 31, and September 4, 2014, to consider this resolution. The
resolution is to renew the grant of a lease of two parcels of real property to Maui
Youth and Family Services, Inc., located at Makawao, Maui, Hawaii.
Maui Youth and Family Services provides emergency shelter, therapeutic foster care,
substance abuse treatment, substance abuse prevention programs, other health and
education programs for youth, and administrative facilities.
Their current lease will expire on June 30, 2015. The renewal of the lease is for
25 years, effective from July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2040, and will allow Maui
Youth and Family Services to continue their services to Maui County. Maui Youth
and Family Services will be charged a nominal rental fee of $100 per year.
Maui Youth and Family Services has been an integral part of our community and has
served the youth and families of Maui County well through its various outreach and
advocacy programs.
Your Committee recommended adoption of the proposed resolution and the filing of
the communication. I ask for your support.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
Members, any discussion on the amended proposal before us? Seeing none, all
those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-107.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-121

- INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 70 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 10.44.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO STOP
REQUIRED-THROUGH STREET INTERSECTING NON-THROUGH
STREET', be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
and

2.

That County Communication 14-79, from the Director of Public Works, be
FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT RECOMMENDATIONS IN COMMITTEE
REPORT 14-121.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:
I SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Ms. Crivello.
Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Your Infrastructure and Environmental
Management Committee met on June 22, 2014, to consider a proposed bill to convert
the mauka intersection of Haiku Road and Kauhikoa Road in Haiku, Maui, Hawaii,
from a two-way to a four-way stop.
At the meeting, the Director of Public Works informed your Committee that limited
sight distance and traffic speeds contribute to unsafe conditions at the intersection.
Currently, only vehicles travelling on Kauhikoa Road must stop at the intersection.
Your Committee received comments, the Director further informed your Committee
that the Department will notify motorists of the new traffic regulation.
And your Committee recommends passage of this proposed bill on first reading and
filing of county communication.
I therefore respectfully ask for my fellow
Councilmembers support on this recommendation. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. I'm very familiar with this intersection, and this is
really good. I think it's really, really important.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Anymore discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL 70 (2014).
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-122
- LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 14-108 , entitled "APPROVING THE HALE MAHAOLU
EWALU SENIOR RESIDENTIAL HOUSING PROJECT PURSUANT TO
SECTIONS 201H-38 AND 201H-44, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES", be
ADOPTED;

2.

That Resolution
, entitled "APPROVING WITH MODIFICATION THE
HALE MAHAOLU EWALU SENIOR RESIDENTIAL HOUSING PROJECT
PURSUANT TO SECTIONS 201H-38 AND 201H-44, HAWAII REVISED
STATUTES", be FILED; and

3.

That Resolution
entitled "DISAPPROVING THE HALE MAHAOLU
EWALU SENIOR RESIDENTIAL HOUSING PROJECT PURSUANT TO
SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES", be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Vice-Chair Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN LAND USE
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-122.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. On September 3, 2014, and September 17,
2014, your Committee met to consider proposed resolutions to approve, disapprove,
approve with modifications, or disapprove the application transmitted by the Director
of Housing and Human Concerns for the development of the proposed Hale Mahaolu
Ewalu Senior Residential Housing Project on approximately four acres in Kulamalu,
Pukalani, Maui, Hawaii, pursuant to Section 201H-38, Hawaii Revised Statutes.
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The project site is owned by Hale Mahaolu and is located on the southeast corner of
the Ohia Ku Street and Ohia Lehua Place intersections. The proposed project
consists of 60 affordable rentals residential units, a resident manager's unit, a senior
center, an adult day care center, and associated improvements.
According to the application, the affordable units in the project will be affordable to
individuals age 62 and older with an annual income equal to or less than 60 percent
of adjusted median income.
Pursuant to Section 201H-38, HRS, the Council has until October 9, 2014, to act on
the application, or it will be deemed approved as submitted.
Your Committee discussed the 16 requested exemptions and it recommends a
revised list of 18 exemptions.
Your Committee recognized the acute need for affordable housing for the elderly
Upcountry and voiced support for this project.
Your Committee voted 8-0 to recommend the adoption of the revised proposed
resolution approving the project and the filing of the two remaining resolutions. I ask
for the Council's full support in these recommendations. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll. And, congratulations Hale Mahaolu. Let's go, let's
go; need that senior housing Upcountry.
Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-108.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-123
- POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
14-109
, entitled "APPROVING THE
APPOINTMENT OF PAUL WICKMAN AS A MEMBER OF THE COUNCIL ON
AGING", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chairman, with no objections from the Members or
yourself, I would ask the Clerk to bring up 14-124 also.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
Mr., Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, let's go.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-124
- POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution 14-110 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING GARY YABUTA
IN MARVIN KALANI MILES V. MAUI POLICE CHIEF GARY YABUTA, ET AL.,
CIV. NO. 14-00278 BMK", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORTS 14-123 AND 124,
WITH THEIR RECOMMENDATIONS, BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTIONS 14-109 and 14-110,
respectively.
Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-237

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated September 10, 2014)

Transmitting 58 contracts/grants for July 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-237.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. This communication from the
Director of Finance transmits a summary report of the 58 contracts and grants
entered into during the month of July 2014. So, it is on file at the County Clerk's
Office and available for review. And, no need for any further discussion because no
action is required.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-238

- JOHN D. KIM, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated September 15, 2014)

Transmitting a copy of a grant award letter from the U.S. Department of Justice, for
the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant in the amount of $67,060.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-238.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. No further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

14-239

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated September 16, 2014)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Maui County Commission on Persons with Disabilities due to the passing of
Mary-Doreen Alborano.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: With no objections, Madam Chairman, I would request the
Clerk to bring up County Communication 14-240 also.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, please.
NO.

14-240

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated September 25, 2014)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Committee on the Status of Women due to the resignation of Calmentina Gomes.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
MADAM CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COUNTY
COMMUNICATIONS 14-239 AND 240 BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We give our sympathies and condolences to the family of
Ms. Alborano, and we thank her for giving services to the County of Maui during her
time with us. And we also thank Ms. Gomes for her willingness to serve. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO.

14-241

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated September 16, 2014)

Transmitting the Department of Water Supply water use report for July 2014, and
copies of water use reports received from Hawaiian Commercial and Sugar Company
and Wailuku Water Company for the same period.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, thank you.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-241.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
I SECOND THE MOTION, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No discussion, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mahalo.
NO.

14-242

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated September 26, 2014)

Relating to the delegation from Fukuyama City in recognition of the 6th Anniversary of
the Sister City Relationship with the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-242.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. We already honored them
and they are out touring our beautiful island so, no discussion necessary. Thank
you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any need for discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Clerk.
NO.

14-243

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated September 25, 2014)

Relating to Council Member's report on the Kula Community Association meeting,
held on September 17, 2014, at the Kula Community Center
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-243.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. On September 17, Council
Chair Baisa and myself, attended the Kula Community Association meeting at the
Kula Community Center.
I'm making this report in pursuance to Sunshine, State Sunshine Law, specifically
Section 92-2.5(e) of the Hawaii Revised Statute.
The Kula Community Association received an update on the Upcountry water supply,
the, the water meter list, and infrastructure improvements. The Director of the Water
Supply noted applications are being received, receiving notification of availability of
water meters Upcountry at the rate approximately 10 to 15 every two months.
We also discussed that status on the Waikamoi transmission pipe, anticipating its
completion by the middle of next year. We also talked about agricultural water rates
and proposed legislating, legislation relating to those rates.
A quorum of the Council was not present. The Kula Community Association meeting
was not specifically and exclusively organized for or directed towards Members of the
Council, but was a meeting of the association open to the public. No commitment
relating to a vote on any Council matters or business was made or sought at that
meeting.
Madam Chair, that concludes my report. But again, I will say this Sunshine Law has
become very ridiculous to do the people's work. My comment; thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Victorino. And all I can say is amen.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
NO.

14-244

- MIKE WHITE, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated September 26, 2014)

Relating to Council Member's report on the Maui Disability Alliance Legislative
Forum, held on September 24, 2014, at the University of Hawaii Maui College.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I drew the short straw on this
one.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-244.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I agree with the sentiments shared
by Mr. Victorino regarding these reports. But, I shall do my duty as, as required.
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Guzman, and I, attended the Maui Disability
Alliance Legislative Forum meeting on September 24 at the University of Hawaii Maui
College.
I'm making this report pursuant to the State Sunshine Law, and I won't read the rest
of that part.
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The Legislative Forum included a discussion, panels on topics of interest to the Maui
Disability Alliance. The Forum participants included candidates for State and County
office who are on the ballot for the General Election, along with those who were
successful during the Primary Election. The panel discussions, which were on the
topics of employment, housing, mental health, and transportation, although generally
related to Council business were not specific to matters before the Council. And a
quorum of the Council was not present at the meeting.
The meeting of the Disability Alliance was not specifically and exclusively organized
for the, or directed towards Members of the Council, but was an annual legislative
forum that was open to the public. No commitment relating to a vote on any Council
business was made or sought at the meeting.
Thank you for this opportunity to participate in this process, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White. And, you know, I'm really glad that we're
doing these reports today cause I think it's very important for people to understand
the effect that the restrictions of the Sunshine Law have on the Members in our ability
to do our job.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would like to also point out that yourself, myself, and
Councilmember Cochran, left the room because we were told that this would be a
Sunshine violation which I am very, very much up, upset about. But, I understand
we've had an opinion at this point, and we also have our Corporation Counsel has
advised us that as candidates we do have a opportunity to participate as candidates.
So, I want the public to understand, we go there to hear them, to answer questions
from them, and then we're told we cannot participate which is just absolutely
upsetting to me. And, there's some other words but I am trying to refrain from getting
too upset at this point in time. Thank you, Madam Chair, for allowing me to express
my concerns.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I too have the same
concerns that I'm sure the rest of us do. And it's very unfair to Members, you and
Member Victorino, and Member Cochran to not be able to go to that forum.
And, I do have a, the written opinion from 01P, and just the last paragraph I want to
read to you and just to see how crazy it is. It says, "to reiterate, if a quorum or more
of Councilmembers attend, and one of the Councilmember speaks on an issue that is
currently before the Council in the course of the forum, the Council will be open to a
Sunshine Law complaint and that is Members discussed Council business outside a
meeting."
It goes on further to say a few other things but that, of course, at a forum, as a
candidate, you're going to talk about something that comes up before the Council.
We should be able to go to forums, as a candidate, so that we don't have an unfair
advantage or, you know, we don't have the unfair advantage, our opponents would
have an unfair advantage. It's, it's crazy that we can't give our positions and our
thoughts on something that may come before the Council, cause that's what a forum
does. It says, this is going to come before the Council. How do you react to that?
So, anyway, I stand in defiance with the rest of my colleagues on this. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think just to add to that, the, the reason this is, seems so silly
is that these public forums are public forums; we're not hiding behind closed doors,
we're not doing anything untoward. So, it's, it's out in the Sunshine that we're
participating in these forums and it just seems silly to apply the Sunshine Law the
way we're, we seem to be having to apply it when everything is being done in a very
open manner. So, just my other thought. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Quickly, Chair. It is interesting when leaders are asked
questions by the community, leaders cannot answer.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, it's, maybe the County, you know, might be an HSAC
issue but it surprises me if you become a Councilmember, you lose your first
amendment rights.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That is, to me, constitutionally contrary to this form of
government where we are to speak and represent our constituencies. So, I think we
may have a good grounds for consider a class action of HSAC to take to the State
because I don't feel that this censor or ban regarding Members ability to speak under
the first amendment rights is very clear regarding the State statute.
The in, I don't think anyone disagrees with the intention.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But, if any branch of government is the most open and
transparent, it's the legislative branch compared to the judiciary and the executive
branch. We're the most open branch of government and yet we're the ones that
cannot either attend to listen, even to listen; you guys had to leave.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Without even being able to listen to the community. That is
complete, I'll say it, it's asinine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, I wasn't going that-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I mean we're in official meeting, so I'll be a little bit. I
understand decorum, Chair, but, but for me it's, it's just a unique situation where we
don't have first amendment rights anymore. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
And as we alluded earlier, leave it to you to tell it the way it is. I am, I am just totally
dismayed with all of this and I want my Members to know that I'm going to push very
hard to have this matter brought up again at the Legislature, and try very hard to get
it fixed. And, I think after what we've been through this political season, that we are
all happed up and ready for our legislative action. We have got to change this. It is
not okay in my opinion. And I think about all of us feel that way.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. As one of the Members that was fortunate
enough to be able to remain after the others left, and thank you to those of you that
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left and gave me and several of the other Members an opportunity to interact with the
public. It was very informative. We had chance to hear their questions. We had a
chance to speak to them and give our, our interpretation of different concerns that
they have and how they could be addressed, and how we would address them. And,
it was really good for the public, and it was really good for the Members that were
allowed to stay. And the ones that weren't allowed to stay, it's really bad because
they really missed out on that interaction with the public that can make a big
difference in how we act in this, in these chambers.
And, I'm really disappointed if, that it worked out like that. And I really hope that we
can do something to make it to where we can have, be true representatives of the
public and attend these forums, all nine Members, and be able to interact with them.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And one real, one quick closing comment, and I think
this is also very important. It is very unfair too, that our opponents can answer these
questions and we're unable to attend. And it does, it's not being fair, okay. And, I
think you and I both feel that same way. And I think Ms. Cochran felt the same way
like, your, your challenger is there and they're answering the questions or they're able
to hear what happens, and we're unable to. Is that fair? Okay, we talk about fairness
all the time and yet we're not treated fairly.
So, anyhow, all said and done, I don't want to keep the meeting till tomorrow
morning, but thank you very much, Madam Chair, for allowing me to express my
concerns.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. You know, the Chair would like to thank the
Members like Mr. Victorino and Mr. White who took on the job of doing the reports
when we are caught in these situations.
You know, we among ourselves, like Mr. White was joking, you pull the short straw,
you get to make the report. But, actually, they volunteered and we really, really thank
you for that. And, if they don't volunteer, our rule is the last one there has to do it,
and so you want to go early.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, sorry.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just real, I know, I don't want to belabor this, but I got to
chime in because this is an issue, I concur with everyone's comments so far. And
yes, that particular forum really, you know, hit home exactly what that whole
Sunshine Law hinders us in doing our jobs.
And so, on my way out the door, and it wasn't to put any state representatives there
at the time on the spot, but I just wanted the public who were in earshot of me,
explaining that it stems from the State Leg and it come, it's mandated upon us which
is not imposed upon themselves. And so, it was simply put, you know, in a nice
respectful way, but hopefully someone had expressed that and may have perhaps
asked further questions of the state representatives that were current, present that
evening.
So, okay good, and so with that, I just, I know you're going to push again and I know
we all will be standing behind it. So, thank you for that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. I assure you that they heard from us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Before we left too.
CHAIR BAISA: Before we left. Is there any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in
favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes". Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO.

14-245

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, CHAIR, POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, (dated September 26, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF
STEPHEN RONALD FERGUSON AS A MEMBER OF THE LANAI PLANNING
COMMISSION".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Madam Chairman. I believe I need to waive the
Rules of the Council.
SO, I MOVE TO WAIVE THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL THAT
WOULD REQUIRE COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION ON THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION
12-245.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Consideration of this motion, Madam Chairman, would
allow the Council to make a decision whereby by October 16 of 2014, the Council
has a, it's opportunity to confirm a Member to the Lanai Planning Commission.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,'
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes". And it does require super
majority, so we made it. Okay, Mr., Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
MADAM CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE ATTACHED
RESOLUTION TO COMMUNICATION 12-245 ENTITLED
"APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF STEPHEN RONALD
FERGUSON AS A MEMBER OF THE LANAI PLANNING
COMMISSION", BE ADOPTED, AND FILING OF COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-245.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much. The Members of the Council are
well aware of the difficulties we've had regarding confirming a member to the Lanai
Planning Commission.
It is very well stated in the resolution that we have before you this morning, Members.
I will say that Mr. Ferguson is a very active community member. He's a youth coach
in football, youth football, in youth canoe paddling. He's also a independent
businessperson on the island of Lanai.
He's also married to one of our most well-respected families of the island; the Kanipai
Kaopuiki clan. And to that, he has great connections to the history of our island. The
Kaopuiki Kanipai family has been part of our island for generation. I mean when I
say generations, I'm talking hundreds of years.
And he's someone who has seen the transformation of a pineapple plantation to a
visitor plant, and the challenges of a changing majority landownership. He is
someone who I believe has, as I will say, has skin in the game. The success of Lanai
would also determine the success of his business and the success of his family to
remain on Lanai.
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He's one of our more younger members of our community, well, that's relative of
course. But, he's young. But, I believe he brings a new fresh component to the
Planning Commission and I believe he can make a tremendous contribution.
I had a good discussion with Mr. Ferguson, Members. He's aware it takes a lot of
time on his part. He knows it takes time to read the documentation to be prepared to
ask some critical questions on behalf of the community. And Mr. Ferguson has told
me he's up to the challenge and he's looking forward to this opportunity.
So, I would ask the Members for your support regarding the appointment of Stephen
Ronald Ferguson to the Lanai Planning Commission. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any further discussion? Seeing none, we're
going to have a very, very brief recess. It'll only be momentary, so please do not
leave your seats. The meeting is now in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:57 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:58 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, thank you for that short recess, Madam Chairman, for
clarification. Members, I would please direct you to look at the, I would say the
revised resolution whereby as of today, October 3, Corporation Counsel has signed
off as to form and legality to the proposed resolution regarding the appointment of
Stephen Ferguson to the Commission. So, that is what I'll be asking you to be voting
on. And I believe that takes care of our requirements of notification, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none,
all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-111.
Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications for referral. The following
County Communications are recommended for referral to the following Committees
as noted.
NO.

14-246

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated September 26, 2014)

Transmitting the following proposed bills entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2015
BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED
REVENUES; WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
GOVERNMENT FACILITIES, COUNTY SERVICE CENTER; TOTAL
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND TOTAL
APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT
PROJECTS)", and

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 4130, BILL
NO. 34 (2014), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION
BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (COUNTY SERVICE CENTER)".

The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-246 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO.

14-247

- DONALD G. COUCH, JR., COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated September 25, 2014)

Relating to real property use classifications for planned developments with allowed
transient vacation rentals.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-247 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
NO.

14-248

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated September 10, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF
ACCESS EASEMENT AT WAINEE STREET, LAHAINA, ISLAND AND COUNTY OF
MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-248 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.
NO.

14-249

- MIKE WHITE, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated September 24, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 10.48.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO STOPPING,
STANDING AND PARKING ON ALENUI STREET AND LANA STREET, KUAU".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-249 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.
NO.

14-250

- GLADYS C. BAISA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated September 23, 2014)

Relating to the matter of illegal vacation rental accommodations.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-250 be referred to the
Planning Committee.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, you've heard the assignment of the communications that the
Clerk read. Are there any requests for consideration?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, so ordered.
Moving on, Mr. Clerk. Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, if there are no objections from the Members,
the, some of the County Communications were inadvertently labeled as 12 dash and
a following number instead of 14 dash and their following number. If there's no
objections from the Members, we'd just like to make those changes on that
subsequent to this meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Sounds like housekeeping.
Okay, Mr. Clerk. Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances, second and final
reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
66
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION, ADMINISTRATION PROGRAM;
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 66 (2014) ON SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill 66 adds $150,000
appropriation to the Department of Parks and Recreation for a grant to the Haiku
Community Association for the Kalakupua Playground. The funds will allow the
Community Association to repair the playground surface and equipment.
The Bill also provides that 50 percent of the funds are provided upon execution of the
grant agreement and the remainder of the funds are to be made available as a
reimbursement to the grantee.
I look forward to this Bill moving forward and the playground being repaired. I
appreciate all the work of the Haiku Community Association. And for the Members
information, they'll recall that this is actually monies that were provided in the last
fiscal year. The contract, or the agreement wasn't able to be consummated, so this
is a re-appropriation of earlier, an earlier decision by this body. So I ask for their
support again. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
67
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
COUNTYWIDE, GOVERNMENT FACILITIES,
MAUI BUSINESS PARK II LAND ACQUISITION;
TOTAL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. May I ask the Clerk to call up Bill
No. 68 as well since both Bills are related?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any objections, Members?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, please proceed.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
68
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 4130,
BILL NO. 34 (2014), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF
GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
(MAUI BUSINESS PARK II LAND ACQUISITION)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILLS NO. 67 AND 68 OF 2014 ON
SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill 67 increases the Bond/Lapsed
Bond Fund by $7,145,582, and adds an appropriation of the same amount for Bond
Funds under Countywide, Government Facilities, for the Maui Business Park II Land
Acquisition.
Bill 68 raises the authorization of the general obligation bond by the same amount.
Your Budget and Finance Committee understood the urgency of obtaining a new
Service Center site and considered the strong support for the A&B proposal.
Your Committee further acknowledged the value of the proposed land donation near
Baldwin Beach Park, and the accessibility of the Kahului property to all areas of the
island.
The property's zoning which will allow the highest density of all three lots that we took
a look at, as well as the property's size which allows for future growth at a later date.
It should also be noted that there are no conditions attached to the acquisition of the
Maui Business Park II purchase requiring the property used, to be used for the
Service Center.
A "Harvest License Agreement" is also included in the "Purchase and Sales
Agreement" to allow A&B to harvest the sugarcane planted on the land that is
planned for donation to the County.
With this amendment, this completes the acquisition of the Service Center lands.
And I believe this is a great day for our County as we move forward with this
purchase. And I'm hoping that it'll have a great and positive impact on our future.
Mahalo, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I want to thank Mr. White for
following through on this one. This is not only a good permanent location for our
Service Center, most likely, but it's more acreage of coastline that's not going to be
developed. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, real quickly. And, I want to thank
Mr. White, also. But, more importantly, I think this was really public driven. Many
testifiers came in support of this one versus other proposals so I think we want to
make sure the public is recognized for this also. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Anyone else? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: May, motion carries with nine "aye" and no "noes".
Thank you, Members. And thank you very much for getting this through, Mr. White.
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
69
(2014)
BILL NO.
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 3.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE COMPOSITION OF THE REAL PROPERTY TAX REVIEW BOARD
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
MADAM CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT BILL 69 PASS SECOND
AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The reasons why the Committee passed this out and
Council passed it on first reading is still pertinent today, Madam Chairman. One of
the things though that I would share is that property tax shouldn't be so complicated,
complex, and scientific, that the regular property owner cannot understand his taxes.
That is something wrong.
This in no way, by letting them have at least 40 percent of the, of the membership
seats, to me, still utilizes the value of those in the real property field. I think, at times,
taxation is part of the general community, we need general community members
also. And, and for me, you know, it was interesting to get the response from Board of
Ethics; no response.
So, for me, Madam Chairman, you know, I believe we are going in the right direction.
I appreciate the testimony of those that provided that to the Council. I still believe
that what the Council passed on first reading is still pertinent today, and we should
pass it on second reading. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO, WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH.

CHAIR BAISA: We have one "no". So, the motion passes with eight "ayes" and one "no";
Mr. Couch.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there is no further business before the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would like to thank Mr. Hokama.
And, Members, I think we've reached the end of a very.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Point of personal privilege please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Members may have noticed a person sitting behind us today.
That is District Supervisor of Mariposa County, John Carrier. He came, we met him
at the fair last night, Mr. White and I, and we invited him to sit and see how we do our
Council meetings. And so we just want to acknowledge that he spent the time and
sat through this whole meeting. And, wanted to say welcome. And, Mariposa
County is where Yosemite National Park is, and that's in his district, so.
CHAIR BAISA: If you'll give a wave, maybe the camera can show him. Thank you for
joining us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and, and I would like, because Mr. Hokama,
not Mr. Hokama, Mr. Couch, reminded me something very important. This weekend,
as you said, is our County Fair. And very important, I think this is one of the most
important issues that I, I concern myself with; I watch people drive, walk across the
streets, safety is so very important. We've been very lucky through the years not
having major accidents occur in the area. When you have thousands of people,
especially our keiki, you know, this is very, very, very important.
So, I would ask everyone who is attending the Fair this week, be patient, be careful,
keep an eye out for pedestrians crossing our streets. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, I understand we have a Planning Committee meeting at 1:30 today. So,
we are going to have a very short lunch break here. I suggest fast food if you can't
do it fast cause we all need to be back here for that meeting.
Thank you very, very much to everyone who helped and who participated today. It
was a very, very wonderful meeting; certainly enjoyed all of the ceremonial
resolutions today. Thank you very much. And, staff, thank you for your work. This
meeting is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of October 3, 2014 was adjourned by the Chair at 12:10 p.m.
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